
 

 

KILHAM NEWS 
Your Village—Your Voice 

Welcome to the Kilham Newsletter - 
 

 . 
 
 

 

For any information to be included in the next issue, or information on how  
to advertise your business— please contact: 

Gill  01262 420960 or email: enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 

Welcome to the Christmas and New Year edition of 
the Newsletter.  There will be lots of exciting            

activities in the village over the holiday period.        
So check inside for details of all the upcoming 

events.  If you are planning anything that you would 
like the rest of the village to get involved with, or  

doing any fundraising activities , please get in touch 
with us in time for the next edition of the newsletter 

so that everybody can support you or your              
community group in your hard work.  

 

 The deadline for the next newsletter is  

January 22nd 2016  



Santa is 

coming to 

Kilham  

December 6th is Santa Sunday! 

Santa and his helpers will be going around the village from  

12pm– 4pm on Sunday 6th December 

 

There will be plenty of festive fun at the village hall from 12pm-4pm. There will be lots of 

stalls with plenty of Christmas gifts as well as an amazing Santa’s Grotto.  Entry is £2 per 

person, which includes a visit to Santa for all the children and a drink and mince pie for the 

adults. 

As usual we will be having a Christmas raffle with some great prizes. All the children from 

school have raffle tickets to sell to friends and family, or you can buy tickets by contacting 

Gill—420960 . The price is £1 per strip—so please support us by buying as many as you 

can, all proceeds go towards school trips, and activities which will enhance our children’s 

education. 

The raffle will be drawn at 4pm in the village hall before the Christmas tree lights are 

switched on at 4.30pm when we all join together for carols. 

 

Thank you so much for your help and support and the Kilham School 

Parents, Teachers and Friends Association would like to take this       

opportunity to wish all of our friends and neighbours a very              

happy Christmas and best wishes for 2016! 

 

 



 Kilham Church of England Primary School 

www.kilhamschool.co.uk 

(Mr S England 01262 420214) 

 

 

 

“From the school” 

We have had a busy term here at school since September.  We have focussed 

on the Christian values of ‘Generosity’ and ‘Compassion’ in our assemblies and 

the children have tried to live out these values by noticing the needs of others 

and doing what they can to help. 
 

Each year, our eldest children (Year 6) run a coffee and cake afternoon in aid 

of Macmillan Cancer Support – this year the event was very well attended and 

raised over £500. The children organised everything themselves, from         

advertising to serving the tea and cake. 
 

Our Harvest Worship, held in October, was called ‘Harvest Rock’ and we tried 

to teach our children about those in need locally and globally. Thanks to      

generous donations from parents and friends of the school, we were able to 

send a super collection of food to Driffield Foodbank, as well as raising over 

£120 for a cause in Malawi, Africa, to provide safe cooking facilities for a   

village.   More recently, we have also enjoyed ‘Children in Need’ day and been 

learning about the need for mosquito nets in Nigeria. 
 

Congratulations to the Year 5 & 6 football 

team, who won the East Riding Small 

School’s Football tournament in November 

at South Hunsley. The boys played         

incredibly well, scored lots of goals and 

have now got through to the next final, 

which takes place in Grimsby on November 

20th. Well done boys! They might want to 

carry on wearing the new lucky red ‘away’ 

kit! 

 

http://www.kilhamschool.co.uk


Every year we take pride in being involved with Remembrance on Armistice Day 

in Kilham. Our Year 6 children attended the memorial at All Saints’ Church and, 

as we do each year, we planted Remembrance crosses and poppies and laid a 

wreath in respect of those from the area who gave their lives. 
 

As Headteacher, seeing the children pay their respects and conduct them-

selves in a sensitive, mature way on such occasions always makes me proud 

Thank you, as always, to everyone for your support of our work this term – the 

coffee afternoon, Church services and PTFA events all help to bring the wider 

school community together.  
 

As I always seem to say at this time of year, rehearsals for Christmas plays 

and performances are already underway here at school! The run up to Christ-

mas is a special time to be in school.. Below are diary dates for our Christmas 

events; tickets for performances will be available from the school office.  
 

On behalf of everyone at school, I would like to take this opportunity to offer 

very best wishes to everyone involved with the school and village community. 
 

Diary Dates 

Sunday 6th December   Santa Sunday in the Village Hall 

Monday 7th December   2.00pm Junior Christmas Concert 

Tuesday 8th December   6.00pm Junior Christmas Concert 

Wednesday 9th December   6.00pm Junior Christmas Concert 

Thursday 10th December   2.00pm FS/KS1 Christmas Concert 

Friday 11th December   2.00pm FS/KS1 Christmas Concert 

Monday 14th December   6.00pm – 7.30pm Christmas Disco 

Thursday 17th December   6.00pm Nativity Carol Service,  

      All Saints Church, Kilham 

S England 



Kilham Neighbourhood Watch 
Area coordinator  

Anita Harrison 01262 420632 
Non– emergency help-line: 101 

   
A few more people have come forward to have their property securi-

ty upgraded, and are delighted with the results, there is still time to apply so if you wish to 
do the same, you need to be in touch with Claire Boston the parish council clerk on 
07527353717 or claire.boston@tiscali.co.uk. 
 
Cold callers are still being a nuisance in Kilham, they are either knocking on doors or       
telephoning.  Please read the article in this newsletter from Humberside Police concerning  
how to deal with them.  We must all be very firm and tell them NO!   
 
Poaching is currently very active, so please ring 101 if you suspect they are in our area,  
and if you see them in action—call 999.   
 
Have a safe and happy Christmas.  Watch out for your neighbour if they are elderly or can’t 
get about very easily.  See you in the new year.  Please contact me on the above number if 
you need me. 

Kilham Parish Council News 
 

Kilham Parish Council would like start by welcoming Jane 
Humphry’s to our team of councillors, all vacancies have 
now been filled. Thank you to Zak Ireland  for purchasing 
the village Christmas tree and to the volunteers who give 
their time to erect and decorate the tree. We wish fare-
well to Mark Wilson who has cut the village grass for 
many years, thank you for your service to the village. 

 

Why not visit our Parish Council website at www.kilhamparishcouncil.com for all the up to 
date information from the parish, use the email link should you wish to contact the clerk of 
the parish or read previous newsletters. 
 

Finally we would like to wish the residents of Kilham a  

Merry Christmas and a prosperous New year. 

Don’t forget to visit our website kilhamparishcouncil.com 

 

http://www.kilhamparishcouncil.com


MESSAGE FROM HUMBERSIDE POLICE:  

Beware of Bogus Callers and Telephone Scams! 

Bogus Callers 

Most people who come to your door may be genuine callers, but sometimes, you can’t be 

sure and so you need to “think   security” before opening your door to them! 

Bogus callers can be very persuasive people: they very often prey on the elderly or vulner-

able. They can claim to be from the local authority, health services, gas, electric or water 

companies, or simply claim to be trades people calling to carry out      repairs.  Sometimes 

they can even pretend to be from the police! 

So we all need to beware! 

Here’s some simple advice when somebody knocks on your door or rings your doorbell: 

 Look to see who it is outside before opening up. 

 Fit a chain on your door so you can open your door to talk to people with the chain 

engaged. 

 Always lock your doors.  Sometimes bogus officials work in pairs, and whilst you’re 

distracted at the front door, another may be coming through your back door! 

 Check the caller’s identity before you let them in.  If in doubt shut the door and call 

the company or organisation they represent.  Remember to use the phone book, not 

the number on their identity card! If the person is genuine, they’ll understand and 

wait. 

 If still in doubt, ask the caller to leave and tell them to write and make an appoint-

ment so that someone else can be with you. 

If in doubt—don’t let them in! 

In addition to bogus callers, ‘cold callers’ are another problem, particularly in the spring 

and summer months when people turn up unannounced asking if you want your trees 

pruning, your guttering     mending/cleaning and so on.  Whilst some do operate legiti-

mately, other take advantage, do shoddy work and then charge exorbitant amounts in pay-

ment.  If payment is refused they can become              intimidating.  The simple solution is 

to say “NO THANKS”. 

Telephone/Cold Call Scams 

The ‘cold call’ scams typically involve fraudsters deceiving victims into believing they are 

speaking to a police officer, a member of bank staff, or a representative of another trusted 

organisation, such as a  computer company in order to steal money.   

Always be on your guard if you receive a cold call and are asked for any of the following: 

 Personal or financial information, eg full name, date of birth, address, passwords, 

bank details,    security numbers etc. 

 You are asked to transfer or withdraw money. 



Church services and events 
 
December 
6

th
      11.00am  All-age Holy Communion 

13
th
   

        
8.45am Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 

17
th
    6.00pm (Thursday) Kilham School Carols and Nativity in church 

20
th
   11.00am  Holy Communion 

24
th
    5.00pm ‘Crib-Tingle’ Service 

 11.30pm Christmas Eve Holy Communion 
27

th
  10.00am United Parishes Holy Communion at Kilham 

  
 
January 
3

rd
  11am  All-age Holy Communion 

10
th
  

 
8.45am Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 

17
th
 11.00am Holy Communion 

24
th
  10.00am United Benefices Holy Communion at Wold Newton 

31
st
 11am  Joint service with Methodist congregation at All Saints 

 

 

By the time you read this the world will be getting ready 
for Christmas. I love the build up: the season of Advent. 
It’s a season of expectation and preparation as the 
Church looks forward to the birth of Christ. Advent falls at 
the darkest time of the year and the natural symbols of 
darkness and light work so powerfully through Advent and 
Christmas. I still get exited at the progressive lighting of 
the candles on the Advent wreath in church each Sunday! 

Something to help us all get ready for Jesus’ coming will 
be the lively school Nativity and Carol service (thank you 
school for the life and joy you bring to our church and vil-
lage). Christmas Eve will be a big night for us too. At 5pm 
there will be our 'Crib-tingle' service. It will be a mixture of 
dressing the crib with Christmas characters and creatures 
and giving everyone a Christingle. (more light and dark-
ness!). If you want to dress up as a nativity character that 
would be great (angels, kings, shepherds, donkeys etc all 
welcome). When all the children are fast asleep there will 
be our midnight Holy Communion. It's past my bedtime 
but I love it and find that service one of the most special of 

the year. It’s the finale of our celebration and reminder of the central Christian truth of; ‘the 
word becoming flesh and dwelling among us’ (John 1.14).  

 

Have a very merry and blessed Christmas, Glyn 

ALL SAINTS CHURCH AND EVENTS 

01262 420313 



Update on Fundraising for the  

Haemophilia Society 
 

Next years London marathon is on 24th April 2016, 
and Jacob Sheader will be taking part. He will be                  
representing the Heamophilia Society, of which Aaron 
and Zac Edeson both suffer from. 

In order to take part Jake has to raise £2000! 

To help him on his way we are; on Friday January 8th 2016 we are holding a bingo evening 
at Kilham Village Hall. The doors will open at 6.30pm with eyes down at 7pm. All ages very 
welcome. 

In the Old Star and the Bay Horse, Kilham and St Quintins at Harpham are all having lucky 
squares at £1 per square with a prize money of £25 for the winner. 

We are also hoping to hold a quiz night and other events in the next few months, so keep 
we will advertise all events in the Kilham Newsletter. 

Please try and support us as much as possible 

For more information please contact  

Rachel Edeson: 420517 or Marie Sheader : 420777 

To all supporters of Kilham Village Hall Lottery 

Thanks again for your support, also thanks to Neil, Lesley and staff at the stores who do a 

great collecting job, and also to Jean Wilson, who helps me on door to door collecting 

Most people now pay six monthly or annually. This is a great help to me, as I am certainly 

not as mobile as I was! 

One number costs £5.00 for the whole year, although there are 11 draws in 2016 so it will 

be £5.50. 

For new numbers, extra numbers or information please contact me on 01262 420265 

Val Parton 

Draw No 395  September 26th 

1.—364—Leckonby £70    2.—161—Andrea Stork   £50           3.– 477—Zoe Rawson   

£30 

Draw No 396   October 31st 

1, - 302—H Middlewood     £70 2.—336—D Knight     £50       3.—584—D Massey       £30 



 

Carol service with the  

Bridlington Excelsior Brass Band  

at 6pm, Sunday 20th December,  

Everyone welcome for a lovely start  

to the festive season.  

 

Minister Rev Christopher Free tel 01723 514540 and notices to 
Sue Harrison at seh@btinternet.com.  Our services are held  
every Sunday morning at 10.30am everyone very welcome, 
coffee and biscuits served after the service. 

 

 

Services are held every Sunday morning at 10.30am coffee served afterwards,          

Everyone very welcome 

6th Dec Rev C Free 

13th Dec Rev J Hughes 

20th Dec 6pm Carol service with Bridlington Excelsior Brass Band (no morning service) 

Christmas Day service at Sewerby 11am and Flamborough 10am 

27th Dec 10.30am at St John's Burlington 

3rd Jan Mrs C Hughes 

10th Jan Rev C Free 

17th Jan Rev M Dove 

24th Jan Mrs Spurr 

31st Jan 11 am United service at the Parish Church 

Knit and Natter 

Knit and Natter will meet at 2pm on Monday 7th December,  

Please use the side door nearest the field.  There will not 

be a meeting in January, and the next one will be on    

Monday 1st February at 2pm, everyone welcome  

 

St Paul’s Methodist Church 

mailto:seh@btinternet.com


Kilham Dancers 
We will be holding a New Years Eve 
Ball at Kilham Village Hall. This is a 

ticket only do as we set out tables for 
the evening.  

The theme this year is "Bowties, 

Sparkles and Tiaras"  

 

so a chance to get dressed up to see in 2016.  

We also have some party games and  a quiz with spot prizes through out the 
night. At midnight we hear the sounds of Big Ben via a radio ham. 

   We invite dancers to book a table for 4, 6, or 8 and bring their own gourmet  
supper and drinks. 

We start at 7.30pm and the tickets are £3.50 available from Dorothy and Richard 
on Sunday evenings at the hall. 

To book or more details, email kilhamdances@yahoo.co.uk   

or telephone 07756975136 or 01262 601441 

and speak to Dorothy and Richard 

Kilham Village Hall 
 

For more information or to book the hall— 
please contact Jean Wilson 01262 420664 

 

Our Village Hall Post Office Opening Times 

Monday  1pm-4pm  Thursday 1pm-4pm 

Tuesday 1pm-4pm   Friday  1pm-4pm 

Wednesday—Closed 

mailto:kilhamdances@yahoo.co.uk


 

 

 

Kilham Indoor Bowls 

Our bowls club meet on  every Friday at 7pm in the village hall —why not 
come along and join us as a way to learn a new skill and make some new 
friends. 
It’s fun, friendly and good gentle exercise. Don’t worry if you don’t have your 
own bowls—we are always willing to lend and will give you a warm welcome.   
For any inexperienced bowlers—coaching can be arranged. 
We look forward to seeing you soon!  For more information call Jean Wilson on 
420664 
 

 

 

 

  

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

A huge thank you to everyone who has supported KPFA in 2015.  

 
The Beer Festival was once again an amazing success and we are now looking  forward 
to putting on the event in 2016—which will be bigger and better than ever! 
 
The Bonfire, (once it was alight) —roared into life and was the perfect back drop for 
the fireworks display. Once again Ronnie Tate and John Young provided us all with a     
spectacular display helped by Dave Stork and Richard Baker.  This year saw an really 
good turn out from the village and thank you to everyone for coming and supporting 
the KPFA. 
 
The food at the bonfire was provided by Kilham PTFA, with money being raised going 
towards school trips and activities to benefit our children. 
 
We are pleased to announce that KPFA raised £500 at the bonfire after costs. 
Please look out for our updates in the news letter for 2016. 
 
Dave Sheader 420777 

Kilham Playing Fields Association 

If anyone is interested in helping or volunteering 
with KPFA, please contact Dave Sheader on 420777 



Fast, reliable, local service for short run printing  

Letterheads, business cards, Invitation, booklets, flyers, brochures and 

much more:  Contact Gill to discuss how we can help you and your 

business with all your printing needs. 

01262 420960 or enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 

10% off all orders for Kilham residents 

For all your printing and 

design requirements 

420960 

enquiries@woodmil.co.uk 

The Stores, Kilham  

01262 420630 

 

Newsagents Confectionary 

Off Licence Greengrocer 

4 candles plus a little bit                        

of everything else! 

Opening Hours 

Monday to Friday 7am to 7pm 

            Saturday       7.30am to 5pm 

              Sunday        9am to 12.30pm 

Bank Holidays as Sunday hours 



 

All aspects of building work covered from the removal of your old fireplace to 
the construction of a new focal point ‘bespoke fireplace’ in your home. Liners 
supplied and installed and all aspects of chimney work undertaken. 
We are proud to be able to offer a unique service with locally sourced, hand 
crafted products, provided to your specification and to a certified standard. 
 
We are now very busy taking bookings for 
our popular new chimney sweeping        
service— The evenings are drawing in, and 
the   temperatures and falling.  So don’t  
delay—have your chimney professionally 
cleaned now.  
 
We provide a complete local, reliable and 
friendly service at competitive prices.  Free 
estimates given and many local  references 
available.   

Contact: Alvin 
01262 421896 
0791 911 6141 

Alvin Ingham 
Property Maintenance 

HETAS Registered wood 

and multifuel stove        

installer and building 

contractor 

 



Our October meeting was a continuation of Tophill 

Low Warden Richard Hampshire's talk on "The 

Hidden Valley".   

The photographs of the wildlife at Tophill Low were 

stunning.  The walk was at Londesborough and the 

social outing was to Filey Museum.  This small  

museum is well worth a visit as is the fish and chip 

shop round the corner.  Also in October was the WI 

Federation Meeting in Beverley.  Several of us    

attended and had a lovely day with two interesting 

speakers and a delicious lunch.  At this meeting Kilham WI was awarded the   

Barbara Ashwin Rose Bowl for contributing the most to the community during the 

year.  The following week we were at Rudston for the Group Rally.  The theme 

was black and gold and again we had a good time.  The entertainment and the 

food were excellent and the icing on the cake was that the Kilham competition  

entry won first prize.    

Unfortunately the advertised November speaker had to cancel but 

our speaker finder quickly found an excellent substitute in     

Jeanette Cawkwell who taught us how to make a fir cone    

Christmas decoration.  The  walk was going to be in Howden but 

had to be postponed because of the weather.  Instead we walked 

in Driffield and then had lunch in Cranswick.  Our social event for 

November was a visit to the Spa at Bridlington for a double bill at 

the cinema with lunch in-between.    

At the December meeting Ron Mawer from Roanne 

Nurseries is giving a demonstration on Christmas wreaths 

and bulbs.   

The talk in January  is entitled "Being a Calendar Girl" and 

Nicola Henderson shares stories of her involvement in the 

stage version of Calendar Girls.   

Kilham WI meets the 2nd Tuesday of 

the month in the Village Hall at 

7.15pm.  There is a walk in a different 

location every month and we usually 

have a social event too. 

Everyone very welcome.  For more information 
ring 421484 or 420105   



     Christmas Fayre Menu 2015 

Starters  

Cream of Tomato & Basil Soup 

Oven Baked Stuffed Mushroom 

Ham Hock Terrine 

Melon & Smoked Salmon Rose 

-x- 

Mains 

Roast Turkey & All the trimmings 

Haddock 

Vegetable & Cream Cheese Pie (V) 

Sirloin Steak 

Oven Baked Chicken Breast 

-x- 

Desserts 

Traditional Xmas Pudding served with a Black 

Cherry and Cherry Brandy Sauce 

Oreo Cheesecake 

Apple & Almond Tart with a Crème Anglaise 

-x- 

Two Courses £19.95 

Three Courses £23.95 

Menu available from 1st -23rd December 

 

 
 

Christmas Day Lunch Menu 2015 

Starters  
Melon Eden 

or 

Chicken, Wild Mushroom & Hazelnut Terrine 

-x- 

Tomato & Orange Soup 

or 

Royal Game Soup 
-X- 

Roast Turkey & all the trimmings 

or 

Halibut Steak 

or 

Fillet Steak 

or 

Wild Mushroom Asparagus & Tarragon Parcel 

-x- 
Traditional Christmas Pudding 

served with a Brandy and Nutmeg sauce 

or 

White Chocolate & Raspberry Cheesecake 

or  

Drambuie Flummery with orange shortbread  

-x- 

 A selection of Cheeses with Biscuits, Mince Pies 

and Pettit Fours, Tea or Coffee 

Adults £49.95 Children £24.95   

Menu choices by 15th December  

 

Opening Times 

 

Monday 5pm - 11pm                           Friday 12pm - 11pm 
Tuesday 5pm - 11pm    Saturday 12pm - 11pm 

Wednesday 5pm - 11pm    Sunday 12pm - 10pm 

Thursday 12pm - 11pm 
Food Service Times—Mon/Tues/Wed 5pm-9pm 

Thur/Fri/Sat-12pm-9pm 

Sunday-12pm-7.30pm 

See our website for full menu details www.theoldstarkilham.co.uk 

     The Old Star Kilham  
        is a traditional country pub in the heart  

      of the Yorkshire Wolds and the local community. 
 

   01262 420619 
Bookings Now Being taken for  
our fabulous Christmas Menus 

Early Booking is essential to avoid disappointment 




